

HEALTH

IN REDDITCH

***Taken from the Index
of Newspaper Documents
(1832 – 2016)***

This Document.....

We have been researching the history of Redditch as reported in newspapers as events happened. We have collected together over 15,000 clips of such events and these have been organised into about 200 categories. Each of these documents reports the newspaper clips for that category in chronological sequence. At the start of each document is an index to the contents of that document.

*This document represents the index for the “**Health**” document which gives an overall view of the Health in Redditch through the years 1832 – 2016.*

These documents have been created to enable those interested in researching, or just reading about Redditch history, an opportunity to see what topics have been included in the detailed documents, which, for copyright reasons, cannot be put on-line.

The detailed documents are accessible off-line at shows, exhibitions and other events organised by the Redditch Local History Society.

Newspaper Titles – 11

Health in Redditch

(Document 1832-1899)

Contents

<i>The cholera has made its appearance at Redditch – September 1832</i>	8
<i>The cholera has made its appearance at Redditch – September 1832 continued</i>	9
<i>We are sorry to say that the Cholera has appeared at Redditch - 1832</i>	9
<i>To the Editor of the Worcester Herald – Cholera - 1832</i>	10
<i>To the Editor of the Worcester Herald – Cholera - 1832 continued</i>	11
<i>To the Editor of the Worcester Herald – Cholera - 1832 continued</i>	12
<i>An order has been received at Redditch from the Lords of the Privy Council – 1832</i>	13
<i>Cholera – At Redditch, five deaths occurred last week – October 1832</i>	13
<i>Cholera – There has been an increase of cases at Redditch, within the last few days; yesterday 8 remained under treatment – October 1832</i>	13
<i>Cholera – 15 more cases, 4 deaths, 2 recovered and 9 remaining – October 1832</i>	14
<i>Cholera - Since our last report five new cases and one death have occurred at Redditch – October 1832</i>	14
<i>We regret to state that the Cholera has not entirely subsided at Redditch. There have been four new cases, and three deaths, since our last report – November 1832</i>	15
<i>Cholera – At Redditch the disease remains six new cases and four deaths having occurred last week – November 1832</i>	15
<i>No fresh cases of Cholera at Redditch – November 1832</i>	15
<i>One case of Cholera has occurred at Redditch, since our last publication November 1832</i>	15
<i>The Cholera – Sanitary Management of the Town – 1847</i>	16

<i>Advertisement – The Eyes – Mr Solomon will be in attendance at the Unicorn Inn, Redditch – May 1848</i>	17
<i>Precautions against Cholera - 1848</i>	18
<i>Cholera – Wednesday being set apart as a day of general thanksgiving for the preservation of the town from this epidemic – October 1849</i>	19
<i>Friday, the general Day of Humiliation - October 1849</i>	19
<i>Bromsgrove – Tardebigge –Births 59; Deaths 25 – The deaths are 15 below the average. Sanitary measures have been very general and strictly enforced in Redditch, the most populous place of the district. – November 1849</i>	19
<i>Utility of Sanitary Measures – 1850</i>	20
<i>C. Bartleet Esq. – This esteemed gentleman took his leave of the town – July 1850</i>	20
<i>Smallpox and Vaccinations – At Redditch and at Headless Cross, small-pox has prevailed to a serious extent – February 1852</i>	20
<i>Prevalence of Smallpox –Although considerably abated, this virulent disease still lingers in the neighbourhood. Many children are still affected, and some deaths have occurred within the last fortnight. – May 1852</i>	21
<i>Sanitary Matters - 1853</i>	21
<i>Medical Appointment – J. R. Nicholson, Esq., M.D., of this town, has been elected medical officer for the parish of Feckenham – April 1853</i>	22
<i>Sanitary Reform – The authorities we hear have determined upon doing away, as far as possible, with interments in the graveyard attached to the chapel in the centre of the town, as future burials are to take place in the old graveyard, situate at some distance. – May 1853</i>	22
<i>Precautions against Cholera – 1853</i>	22
<i>A Step in the Right Direction - 1858</i>	23
<i>Adoption of the public Health Act at Redditch – January 1858</i>	24
<i>Adoption of the public Health Act at Redditch – January 1858 continued</i>	25
<i>Adoption of the public Health Act at Redditch – January 1858 continued</i>	26
<i>Adoption of the public Health Act at Redditch – January 1858 continued</i>	27

<i>Adoption of the Public Health Act at Redditch – January 1858 continued</i>	28
<i>Health of the Town – Fever has been raging for several weeks – June 1863</i>	28
<i>The Health of the town has for some time been far from good – January 1865</i>	29
<i>Local Board of Health – The health of the town was reported by the medical officer to be in a very unsatisfactory state, small-pox, fever, inflammations and bronchial affections – March 1865</i>	29
<i>Dental Surgery and Mechanics at Redditch - 1865</i>	30
<i>Smallpox is still prevalent in various parts of the town – July 1865</i>	30
<i>A Meeting of the Local Board of Health – February 1866</i>	30
<i>Town Commissioners and the Cholera – August 1866</i>	31
<i>Measles has been prevalent – September 1866</i>	32
<i>Local Board – The medical officer reported the health of the town to be unsatisfactory – January 1872</i>	33
<i>Spread of Smallpox – January 1872</i>	34
<i>The Smallpox still remains in this town – February 1872</i>	34
<i>Local Board –There being a large amount of sickness in the district. - October 1872</i>	35
<i>Local Board – It was reported that small-pox had disappeared – November 1872</i>	36
<i>Small-Pox – Chloralum &c., to be used as disinfectants – December 1872</i>	36
<i>A special meeting of the Local Board was held at the National Schools for the purpose of considering what steps should be taken to prevent the spread of small-pox in the district – December 1872</i>	37
<i>A special meeting of the Local Board was held at the National Schools for the purpose of considering what steps should be taken to prevent the spread of small-pox in the district – December 1872 continued</i>	38
<i>A special meeting of the Local Board was held at the National Schools for the purpose of considering what steps should be taken to prevent the spread of small-pox in the district – December 1872 continued</i>	39
<i>Small-Pox – Several fresh cases occurred, two of which ended fatally – May 1873</i>	39
<i>Local Board – May 1873</i>	40

<i>The Redditch Local Board have received a very plain warning from the Medical Department – Sewerage of the town was in a very unsatisfactory state - July 1873</i>	41
<i>The Sanitary Committee stated that some of the houses in Salter’s Yard, Alcester Street, were overcrowded and others were unfit for habitation - 1874</i>	42
<i>Mr Page, medical officer, read his report – July 1875</i>	43
<i>At Redditch, scarlet fever was prevalent – September 1878</i>	43
<i>Fines due to Scarlet Fever for acts of carelessness, endangering the public health – September 1878</i>	44
<i>Mr Cranmore commented at some length on an article which had appeared in the ‘Sanitary Record’ under the head “ Redditch Again,” and charged the medical officer, Dr Page, with sending the article – December 1878</i>	45
<i>Local Board – Mr Cranmore asked where Mr Page got his statistics of the population of the district upon which the death-rate is founded – March 1879</i>	46
<i>Local Board – Mr Cranmore asked where Mr Page got his statistics of the population of the district upon which the death-rate is founded – March 1879 continued</i>	47
<i>Local Board</i>	48
<i>Medical Officer’s Report – The health of the district had been satisfactory – February 1880</i>	49
<i>Medical Officer’s Report – The health of the district had been satisfactory – February 1880 continued</i>	50
<i>Medical Officer’s Report – The health of the district had been satisfactory – February 1880 continued</i>	51
<i>Medical Officer’s Report stated that the mortality of the district compared favourably with both that of the monthly mean and of the corresponding month of last year – June 1880</i>	52
<i>Health of the Town – Mr Page presented his report and regretted to announce the appearance of scarlet fever in the district within the last fortnight. August 1880</i>	53
<i>Health of the Town – Mr Page presented his report and regretted to announce the appearance of scarlet fever in the district within the last fortnight. August 1880 continued</i>	54

<i>Health of the Town – Mr Page presented his report and regretted to announce the appearance of scarlet fever in the district within the last fortnight. August 1880 continued</i>	55
<i>The Health of the Town – With respect to scarlet fever, Mr Page said the only way to cope with the disease was by the erection of a hospital for infectious diseases – September 1880</i>	56
<i>Health of the Town – October 1880</i>	57
<i>Appointment of Officer of Health – Dr C. C. Smith – October 1880</i>	58
<i>The newly elected medical officer, Mr C. C. Smith read his report – November 1880</i>	59
<i>The health of the town might be considered satisfactory , although infantile mortality was high – December 1880</i>	60
<i>The medical officer strongly recommended disinfection by fumigation and cleansing of the wall of the National Schools in consequence of a case of scarlet fever in the house adjoining – January 1881</i>	61
<i>The Health of the Town – February 1881</i>	62
<i>Redditch Local Board – The health of the district during the past month was satisfactory. - March 1881</i>	63
<i>Medical Officer’s Report – The health of the district might be considered good. - May 1881</i>	64
<i>The Health of the Town – The population of the Redditch Urban Sanitary District as shown by census of this year was 9964 – Redditch 7587, Webheath 340, Feckenham 625 and Ipsley 1412. - June 1881</i>	65
<i>The general health was found to be satisfactory – July 1881</i>	66
<i>The Medical Officer reported the health of the district might be considered good – August 1881</i>	67
<i>Medical Officer’s Report – The health of the district had been generally good. September 1881</i>	68
<i>The Health of the Town – October 1881</i>	69
<i>Health of the Town – The health of the district shows improvement as compared with the previous month, especially as regarded scarlet fever, while the death rate was low. - November 1881</i>	70

<i>The Public Health – The report was considered to be very satisfactory – December 1881</i>	71
<i>Medical Officer’s Report- January 1882</i>	72
<i>Redditch Local Board – Medical Officer’s Report - January 1882 continued</i>	73
<i>Medical Officer’s Report – Dr C. C. Smith had to report a slight outbreak of diphtheria as the district for the past two years has been almost free from this complaint – February 1882</i>	74
<i>Medical Officer’s Reports – There are at present no cases of diphtheria in the district but whooping cough is somewhat epidemic – March 1882</i>	75
<i>Medical Officer’s Reports – There are at present no cases of diphtheria in the district but whooping cough is somewhat epidemic – March 1882 continued</i>	76
<i>Medical Officer’s Reports – There are at present no cases of diphtheria in the district but whooping cough is somewhat epidemic – March 1882 continued</i>	77
<i>The Medical Officer’s Reports – The number of scarlet fever cases had increased since last month, but there was fortunately no fatality from this cause. - April 1882</i>	78
<i>The Medical Officer’s Reports - April 1882 continued</i>	79
<i>Medical Officer’s Report – The number of cases of scarlet fever had somewhat increased since the previous month – June 1882</i>	80
<i>Medical Officer’s Report – January 1883</i>	81
<i>Medical Officer’s Report - January 1883 continued</i>	82
<i>Redditch Local Board – Medical Officer’s Report – April 1883</i>	83
<i>Medical Officer’s Report – December 1883</i>	84
<i>Medical Officers’ Meeting – Dr H. Page (Redditch) read a paper on the subject “How can the present insanitary housing of the poor be remedied” – January 1884</i>	84
<i>St George’s School closed for a time in consequence of the prevalence of measles in the neighbourhood – April 1884</i>	85
<i>A Healthy State of Things – July 1884</i>	85
<i>Scarlet Fever – December 1885</i>	86

The Health of the District – An outbreak of measles has occurred in the Beoley Road district – St George’s Schools have been closed in consequence of the prevalence of the complaint. - December 1888 87

The Medical Officer of Health reported there had been three cases of diphtheria, and also an outbreak of typhoid fever – December 1889 88

A Generous Gift – The annual meeting of the Redditch Nursing Association – Transfer by Mr S. Allcock of the newly erected Nurse Home to the trustees for the association. The home is situated in Grove Street and been erected at the sole cost of Mr Allcock, who also provided the site. – April 1894 88

Acknowledgements 89

Health in Redditch

(Document 1900-2016)

Contents

<i>District Council – Medical Officer of Health reported that during the past month three cases of diphtheria were notified – November 1901</i>	6
<i>Infantile Mortality – Much attention has recently been directed to the high rate of infantile mortality in the town, being with the exception of Oldbury, the highest of any urban or rural district in the administrative county – December 1901</i>	7
<i>The River Arrow – Alleged Pollution by Redditch Works - 1914</i>	8
<i>Wounded Soldiers at Tardebigge - Tardebigge Village Hall as a hospital – November 1914</i>	9
<i>Wounded Soldiers at Tardebigge - Tardebigge Village Hall as a hospital – November 1914 continued</i>	10
<i>Wounded Soldiers at Tardebigge - Tardebigge Village Hall as a hospital – November 1914 continued</i>	11
<i>Spotted Fever at Redditch – April 1915</i>	12
<i>Redditch Urban District Council – Cost of Treatment of Infectious Disease – September 1915</i>	13
<i>Dr C. C. Smith was appointed Deputy Medical Officer of Health, Dr J. Stevenson, the medical officer having been granted prolonged leave of absence on account of ill-health – September 1915</i>	14
<i>The Bridge Street schools closed for diphtheria – October 1915</i>	15
<i>The Bridge Street schools closed for diphtheria – October 1915 continued</i>	16
<i>In consequence of the diphtheria epidemic at Redditch, the elementary schools have been closed for three weeks – June 1916</i>	17
<i>Redditch Urban District Council – Outbreak of Diphtheria – June 1916</i>	18

<i>Redditch Urban District Council – Outbreak of Diphtheria - June 1916 continued</i>	19
<i>School Children and Knightwick Sanatorium – July 1917</i>	20
<i>Urban District Council – The epidemic of measles had grown 50 cases being reported again 24 last month. - August 1917</i>	21
<i>Many cases of serious illness are reported at Redditch from influenza, a number of deaths having been also reported - October 1918</i>	22
<i>Busy Redditch Doctors – The influenza epidemic at Redditch shows little sign of abating – November 1918</i>	22
<i>Astwood Bank factories Closed – November 1918</i>	23
<i>Redditch 2500 Cases – November 1918</i>	23
<i>Influenza at Redditch – Several further deaths from influenza have been reported at Redditch. - November 1918</i>	24
<i>The medical officer (Dr Stevenson) reported that during the month 55 deaths were registered as caused by influenza and pneumonia combined – December 1918</i>	24
<i>Illness of the Earl of Plymouth – December 1918</i>	25
<i>Noises of the Night – Children’s Health Affected – August 1928</i>	26
<i>Astwood Bank – The “Flu” Epidemic – January 1937</i>	27
<i>Parents told ‘Have kids injected’ – Health chiefs have accused parents of causing the current whooping cough epidemic. - 1982</i>	28
<i>Parents told ‘Have kids injected’ – Health chiefs have accused parents of causing the current whooping cough epidemic. – 1982 continued</i>	29
<i>Parents told ‘Have kids injected’ – Health chiefs have accused parents of causing the current whooping cough epidemic. – 1982 continued</i>	30
<i>Doctors buy their own health centre - 1983</i>	31
<i>Health Trust bosses have promised to uphold the quality of community care in Redditch against a £750,000 budget cut – October 1993</i>	32
<i>Flu takes a heavy toll over holidays – January 2000</i>	33
<i>Opposing views over new medical centre – December 2007</i>	34
<i>Health Services may be cut – April 2014</i>	35

<i>Huge spike in scarlet fever cases – April 2014</i>	35
<i>Rising death rates and stroke service flagged as risk rating is up - 2014</i>	36
<i>Health is at risk by not having flu jab – October 2014</i>	36
<i>Working together is best for wellbeing – October 2014</i>	37
<i>NHS England’s vision could see more town births – December 2014</i>	38
<i>Improving health of residents holds the key to six-month project – January 2015</i>	39
<i>Doctors’ referral scheme extended – January 2015</i>	40
<i>NHS cash injection is ‘neither here nor there’ – January 2015</i>	41
<i>Doctors get more say on GP services – March 2015</i>	41
<i>New bid to ease Doctor’s appointment logjam - 2015</i>	43
<i>Deprived Redditch Areas See Earlier Deaths – June 2015</i>	43
<i>Calls for better domestic abuse training – June 2015</i>	44
<i>Health Trust focuses on waiting times target – June 2015</i>	45
<i>Have your say on local health care in Redditch – June 2015</i>	46
<i>Patient safety comes first say health chiefs – June 2015</i>	47
<i>Health drive as Redditch GPs offer new jab against meningitis – August 2015</i>	48
<i>Doctors target schoolgirl pregnancies as Redditch places 5th in UK - 2015</i>	49
<i>Busy paramedics issue warning of dangers posed by ‘legal highs’ – August 2015</i>	50
<i>Outrage over health trust bullying report – September 2015</i>	51
<i>Dr Jonathan Wells encourages residents to plan for the winter ahead – October 2015</i>	52
<i>Redditch dentists call for action on children’s sugary drinks – October 2015</i>	53
<i>Parents urged to ensure children receive flu nasal vaccination – November 2015</i>	54
<i>Mental health service users ‘duped’ by trust – December 2015</i>	54
<i>Redditch leaders hit out at the trust in wake of ‘inadequate’ branding – December 2015</i>	55

<i>Drink milk and stay healthy to beat the cold this winter say local health chief – December 2015</i>	56
<i>Call for breakup of local health trust ‘as soon as possible’ issued by Redditch council and Karen Lumley MP – December 2015</i>	57
<i>Redditch health care centre to close in April – December 2015</i>	58
<i>Council heads call to break-up Trust – December 2015</i>	59
<i>Calls mount for a trust probe – December 2015</i>	60
<i>Local ambulance staff dealt with ‘onslaught’ of cases over the weekend – December 2015</i>	60
<i>Redditch prostrate cancer testing may have helped save five lives – December 2015</i>	61
<i>Smart way to better health for patients in Redditch, Studley and Alcester – January 2016</i>	62
<i>Redditch and Bromsgrove Clinical Commissioning Group to have more input into GP services – January 2016</i>	63
<i>Redditch and Bromsgrove Clinical Commissioning Group to have more input into GP services – January 2016</i>	64
<i>Doctors take more control over services – January 2016</i>	65
<i>Dr Jonathan Wells: Tough times, but I’ve enjoyed role – January 2016</i>	66
<i>Acknowledgements</i>	68

Hospital News of Redditch

(Document 1892 – 1939)

Contents

<i>Public Improvements – Councillor S. Allcock has offered to give towards the erection of a cottage hospital in Redditch - 1892</i>	6
<i>Will of the Late Mr E. Smallwood – For the purpose of building and endowing a Cottage Hospital at Redditch to be hereafter for ever called the ‘Smallwood Hosptial’ for the benefit of the poor – September 1892</i>	7
<i>Munificent Gift of an Hospital – 1892</i>	8
<i>The Gift of a Hospital to Redditch - 1892</i>	9
<i>The Gift of a Hospital to Redditch – 1892 continued</i>	10
<i>The Gift of a Hospital to Redditch - 1892</i>	11
<i>The Smallwood Hospital – The assessor nominated by the Royal Institute of British Architects - 1893</i>	12
<i>Smallwood Hospital – Messrs. C. G. Huins and Sons have obtained the contract for erecting the Smallwood Hospital at Church Green - 1893</i>	12
<i>The Smallwood Hospital – The work in connection with the erection of this hospital is progressing apace – November 1893</i>	12
<i>The Proposed Infectious Hospital – April 1894</i>	13
<i>Lady Windsor is to open the Smallwood Hospital – May 25th 1895</i>	13
<i>On Saturday afternoon the Smallwood Hospital, Redditch, was formally opened by Lady Windsor in the presence of a very large assembly – June 1895</i>	14
<i>On Saturday afternoon the Smallwood Hospital, Redditch, was formally opened by Lady Windsor in the presence of a very large assembly – June 1895 continued</i>	15
<i>On Saturday afternoon the Smallwood Hospital, Redditch, was formally opened by Lady Windsor in the presence of a very large assembly – June 1895 continued</i>	16
<i>On Saturday afternoon the Smallwood Hospital, Redditch, was formally opened by Lady Windsor in the presence of a very large assembly – June 1895 continued</i>	17

<i>The Smallwood Hospital – The first case for this hospital – June 1895</i>	18
<i>Board of Guardians – January 1896</i>	18
<i>Smallwood Hospital – The first annual meeting of this hospital – February 1896</i>	19
<i>Hospital – Saturday – June 1896</i>	19
<i>Hospital Saturday Movement – June 1896</i>	20
<i>Hospital Saturday – For the first time street and factory collections were made on Saturday in the town and neighbourhood on behalf of the Smallwood Hospital and the Nursing Association – August 1896</i>	20
<i>Burned to Death at a Bonfire at Redditch – August 1896</i>	21
<i>James Harris of Redditch has died in terrible agony from hydrophobia, in Smallwood Hospital – September 1897</i>	21
<i>The Horrors of Hydrophobia – Fatal Case in the Midlands – October 1897</i>	22
<i>The Horror of Hydrophobia – Fatal Case in the Midlands – October 1897 continued</i>	23
<i>The Horror of Hydrophobia – Fatal Case in the Midlands – October 1897 continued</i>	24
<i>A Ball, in aid of the funds for Smallwood Hospital – January 1899</i>	25
<i>Application of the Worcestershire County Council for permission to borrow £10,000, for the purchase of a site and the erection of a permanent Isolation Hospital at Hill Top – August 1899</i>	25
<i>Hospital collection less than last year – September 1899</i>	26
<i>The total income of the Smallwood Hospital for the past year amounted to £716 and the expenditure to £712 – February 1900</i>	26
<i>Hospital Committee – November 1900</i>	26
<i>Death of Mr W. Smallwood – January 1901</i>	27
<i>Nursing Association – April 1901</i>	28
<i>Railway Draymen and the whiskey Barrels – Extraordinary case of Drunkenness – September 1902</i>	29
<i>Trap Accident at Redditch – November 1902</i>	30
<i>Joseph Mills, workman, was severely burnt, at Redditch Gas Works – February 1903</i>	30

<i>Accident near main entrance to Hewell Park involving Leonard Griffiths of Peakman Street – August 1906</i>	31
<i>Midland Wills – A Redditch Manufacturer’s Bequests - £200 to the Smallwood Hospital – January 1914</i>	32
<i>Redditch Child’s Death – A verdict of “Accidental death following scalds”- 1914</i>	33
<i>The Nineteenth Annual Report – February 1914</i>	34
<i>Youth’s Narrow Escapes – Albert Mark, aged 19, of Albert Street, Redditch had a miraculous escape from death – April 1914</i>	36
<i>Aviation Fiasco – June 1914</i>	37
<i>Crowds waiting for Mr Edwin Prosser the airman but he didn’t arrive – June 1914</i>	37
<i>Redditch Aviation Fiasco – November 1914</i>	38
<i>Redditch Councillor’s Death – The death has taken place at Redditch, after a long illness of Mr Willia Henry Malins, of Prospect Hill – January 1915</i>	39
<i>Miss Truslove, who has for several years been matron of the Smallwood Hospital, Redditch left on Tuesday to take up hospital work at the front – February 1915</i>	39
<i>The twentieth annual meeting of the governors of the Smallwood Hospital – February 1915</i>	40
<i>The twentieth annual meeting of the governors of the Smallwood Hospital – February 1915 continued</i>	41
<i>The twentieth annual meeting of the governors of the Smallwood Hospital – March 1915</i>	42
<i>Accidental death – October 1915</i>	42
<i>Smallwood Hospital – The annual meeting – March 1916</i>	43
<i>Motor Fatality at Redditch – The child died from a fractured skull before reaching the Smallwood Hospital - 1916</i>	44
<i>Mr Francis Fourt of Ivor Road, leaves £50 to the Smallwood Hospital – October 1916</i>	44
<i>Smallwood Hospital – The annual meeting of this institution – March 1917</i>	45
<i>Smallwood Hospital – The annual meeting of the Redditch Smallwood Hospital – June 1918</i>	46
<i>Redditch Smallwood Hospital – Contemplated Improvements – March 1919</i>	47

<i>Redditch Smallwood Hospital – Contemplated Improvements – March 1919 continued</i>	48
<i>Redditch Smallwood Hospital – Contemplated Improvements – March 1919 continued</i>	49
<i>Redditch Smallwood Hospital – Contemplated Improvements – March 1919 continued</i>	50
<i>Redditch Hospital Saturday Committee – Need for Increased Effort – May 1919</i>	51
<i>Death of Dr Edward Matthews – January 1920</i>	52
<i>Details of Smallwood Hospital in 1921 Kelly’s Directory</i>	52
<i>Buffaloes’ Hospital – The Earl of Plymouth performed the opening ceremony yesterday afternoon at Holmwood Convalescent Home – August 1923</i>	53
<i>Damage to Hospital – Trees Crash Through the Roof of Women’s Ward – February 1925</i>	54
<i>Patients Tribute of a Hospital Matron – August 1927</i>	55
<i>Coroner Criticises Doctor – Man’s Death after Accident – August 1933</i>	56
<i>Coroner Criticises Doctor - August 1933 continued</i>	57
<i>Coroner Criticises Doctor – August 1933 continued</i>	58
<i>Bitten By Dog - - September 1936</i>	58
<i>Queen Alexandra Rose Day – Smallwood Hospital Extension fund – June 1937</i>	59
<i>Smallwood Hospital – report for week ending June 21st 1937</i>	59
<i>Smallwood Hospital – Report for week ending April 2nd 1939</i>	60
<i>Smallwood Hospital £30,000 Extension Scheme Appeal – April 1939</i>	61
<i>Redditch Hospital Saturday Fund – April 1939</i>	62
<i>Acknowledgements</i>	63

Hospital News of Redditch

(Document 1940 – 2016)

Contents

<i>Proposed Extension of Smallwood Hospital – 1940 - £21,000 has been subscribed towards the Building Extension Fund of £30,000 - 1940</i>	<i>10</i>
<i>£1,335 for Hospital Fund - £27,185 had been raised now towards the target of £30,000 - 1943</i>	<i>11</i>
<i>Hospital’s Dilemma – Because of the shortage of nurses, two wards at the Bromsgrove Isolation Hospital have had to close - 1945</i>	<i>12</i>
<i>Smallwood Hospital - The Matron will be pleased to interview applicants - 1957</i>	<i>12</i>
<i>Proposals to transfer the site for the district general hospital from Woodrow were opposed by town councillors who threw out four alternatives - July 1976.....</i>	<i>13</i>
<i>Health watchdog asks vital hospital questions – August 1977</i>	<i>14</i>
<i>Health delays spark call for probe - 1982</i>	<i>15</i>
<i>Health delays spark call for probe - 1982 continued</i>	<i>16</i>
<i>Job hopes as work starts on hospital – 1982</i>	<i>17</i>
<i>Dream hospital handed over – April 1986</i>	<i>18</i>
<i>Thousands at new hospital – Mammoth crowds flocked to open days - 1986</i>	<i>19</i>
<i>End of an Era – Staff at Smallwood Hospital said a tearful farewell to the old building last week and at the same time said hello to the new centre on Woodrow Drive – October 1986</i>	<i>20</i>
<i>Friends go into action – Volunteers are banding together to make life more comfortable for patients at Redditch’s new hospital – September - 1986</i>	<i>20</i>
<i>Smallwood Hospital opens doors again after four years – October 1990.....</i>	<i>22</i>
<i>Fury over hospital opt-out application – July 1993.....</i>	<i>23</i>
<i>New boss promises to get Alex back on track – September 1993</i>	<i>24</i>
<i>Health Trust bosses have promised to uphold the quality of community care in Redditch against a £750,000 budget cut – October 1993</i>	<i>25</i>
<i>Alex waiting list shock – December 1993.....</i>	<i>26</i>

<i>Alex hospital workers are bracing themselves for £600,000 worth of cuts after NHS Trust status was granted – February 1994</i>	<i>27</i>
<i>Alex now NHS Trust – April 1994</i>	<i>28</i>
<i>Quiet Night at the Alex – Staff at the Alexandra hospital had a problem free Millennium Eve following an 18 month action plan that cost £50,000 - January 2000.....</i>	<i>29</i>
<i>New fears over Alex baby unit – September 2003.....</i>	<i>30</i>
<i>Good News Cheers the Alex Marchers – January 2006</i>	<i>31</i>
<i>Fears mount Alex services may face the axe – February 2006</i>	<i>32</i>
<i>Residents begin protest preparations – October 2006</i>	<i>33</i>
<i>Redditch Advertiser Archive - Wednesday, 11 October 2006</i>	<i>34</i>
<i>Alex protesters mean business – October 2006.....</i>	<i>34</i>
<i>Friends in bid to keep chaplains – December 2006.....</i>	<i>36</i>
<i>Reduced hours at Alex baby unit – June 2007</i>	<i>37</i>
<i>Thousands back radiotherapy bid – April 2011</i>	<i>38</i>
<i>Royal Wedding Special – May 2011.....</i>	<i>39</i>
<i>Report slams Alex over failings – May 2011</i>	<i>40</i>
<i>Hospital failings: answers needed – June 2011</i>	<i>41</i>
<i>Children’s ward to move in shake-up? – June 2011.....</i>	<i>42</i>
<i>Hospital celebrates 25th anniversary – October 2011.....</i>	<i>43</i>
<i>First community ambulance station revealed – January 2012</i>	<i>44</i>
<i>Ambulance closure part of overhaul – May 2012.....</i>	<i>45</i>
<i>Thousands sign Alex petition – June 2012</i>	<i>46</i>
<i>Politicians unite to save the Alex – July 2012.....</i>	<i>47</i>
<i>Save the Alex – 1,500 march for the Alex - 2012</i>	<i>48</i>
<i>Alex plans on ice as the debate goes on – September 2012</i>	<i>49</i>
<i>Trust chiefs to examine alternative options – October 2012.....</i>	<i>50</i>
<i>Major announcement expected soon on future of Alex hospital – December 2012</i>	<i>51</i>
<i>Birmingham trust in talks with Alex – January 2013</i>	<i>52</i>
<i>Anger as minister ‘snubs’ protest – May 2013</i>	<i>53</i>
<i>65 years of the NHS – July 2013.....</i>	<i>54</i>
<i>Alex stroke beds closed as care moves to Worcester – July 2013.....</i>	<i>55</i>

<i>A & E and baby services ‘Should stay at Alex’ – January 2014</i>	<i>56</i>
<i>Virus sparks call to stay away from Alex – February 2014</i>	<i>57</i>
<i>Campaigners fear closure clause – March 2014.....</i>	<i>58</i>
<i>Health Services may be cut – April 2014.....</i>	<i>58</i>
<i>Stop the rip-off parking charges MP tells hospital – July 2014.....</i>	<i>59</i>
<i>New care centre to ease A&E pressure – July 2014.....</i>	<i>60</i>
<i>Calls have been made for the Health Secretary to order a repeat of the clinical review of the options for the future of the county’s hospital services – August 2014</i>	<i>61</i>
<i>Commissioners have been forced to delay consultation on the future of the county’s hospitals after failing to pass a key check by senior NHS chiefs – August 2014.....</i>	<i>62</i>
<i>Hospitals miss cancer targets as demand soars – August 2014.....</i>	<i>63</i>
<i>Campaigners battling to Save the Alexandra Hospital are in talks with groups across the country to form a national organisation to fight closure plans – August 2014</i>	<i>64</i>
<i>Leaders write to health chief to demand a new Alex review – August 2014.....</i>	<i>65</i>
<i>Hospital food quality is in need of improvement – September 2014.....</i>	<i>65</i>
<i>GPs: Alex plan a risk to our patients – September 2014.....</i>	<i>66</i>
<i>Doctors’ support on Alex welcomed – September 2014</i>	<i>67</i>
<i>Healthcare buyers have rejected doctors’ calls – September 2014.....</i>	<i>68</i>
<i>Hospital staff and patients hit by bus route changes – September 2014.....</i>	<i>69</i>
<i>NHS Chairman says patient safety remains the priority – Octboer 2014</i>	<i>69</i>
<i>Evidence weak on Alex plans – Weak clinical evidence surrounding plans to downgrade the Alexandra Hosptial was partly behind a decision to block proposals being put to the public – October 2014</i>	<i>70</i>
<i>NHS staff join thousands across country in strikes – October 2014</i>	<i>71</i>
<i>Alex plan won’t be aired until after election – October 2014.....</i>	<i>72</i>
<i>A ban on Redditch patients receiving treatment at a Birmingham hospital is set to continue until there is a significant drop in demand according to its chairman – October 2014</i>	<i>73</i>
<i>Labour hopeful’s pledge to save NHS – November 2014.....</i>	<i>74</i>
<i>Bid to lessen A&E numbers fails to work – November 2014.....</i>	<i>75</i>
<i>Alex may be major othopaedic centre – November 2014</i>	<i>76</i>
<i>Birmingham patients are putting added pressure on the town’s hospitial services by turning up at it’s a&E department – December 2014</i>	<i>77</i>

<i>Emergency children’s surgery has been transferred from the Alexandra Hospital to Worcester amid concerns about the safety of the service – December 2014</i>	78
<i>Concern at rise in A & E numbers – December 2014</i>	79
<i>Emergency crews being pushed to breaking point – December 2014</i>	79
<i>Staff feel the pain as A & E takes the strain – January 2015</i>	80
<i>Investment the only way to ease pressure – January 2015</i>	81
<i>Anger over Alex parking fee hike – January 2015</i>	82
<i>Alex report may have to wait until after the election – January 2015</i>	83
<i>Report’s delay sparks concerns – January 2015 continued</i>	84
<i>Whistleblowing paramedic’s ban is lifted by Trust – January 2015</i>	85
<i>Clause in contract may lift patient ban – A new contract deal could bring an end to a ban on patients from Redditch undergoing certain operations in Birmingham – February 2015</i>	86
<i>Claims Paint Picture of ‘fear and intimidation’ – Trust Chiefs ‘no bullying’ at Alex – February 2015</i>	87
<i>Trust underlines position on claims – February 2015</i>	88
<i>Brothers go the distance to help bring in charity money – February 2015</i>	89
<i>A soft-centred gesture – Health workers are set to receive a special token of appreciation this Valentine’s Day from a not too secret admirer – February 2015</i>	90
<i>Protesters to make their point – February 2015</i>	91
<i>Hunt and NHS need to act quickly – February 2015</i>	92
<i>Alex A&E future ‘hanging by a thread’ after consultants quit – February 2015</i>	93
<i>Probe into bully claims – February 2015</i>	94
<i>Independent view on Trust – February 2015</i>	95
<i>Campaigners take concerns to the top – February 2015</i>	96
<i>Summer probe and Campaign ‘hitting morale’ claims are branded lazy – March 2015</i>	97
<i>Mobile theatre could make a dramatic improvement – March 2015</i>	98
<i>Royal’s A&E times ‘at new low’ – March 2015</i>	99
<i>Safety fears forced us to quit A&E docs – March 2015</i>	99
<i>Whistleblower is critical of Trust’s management – March 2015</i>	100
<i>Clinicians say A&E consultants are ‘unprofessional’ – March 2015</i>	101
<i>Risk summit to look at impact of A&E walkouts – March 2015</i>	102
<i>It’s time to walk the walk – March 2015</i>	103

<i>Campaign blasts delays in report – March 2015</i>	<i>104</i>
<i>Inspection offers a three-minute alert – April 2015.....</i>	<i>105</i>
<i>Health chiefs have come out fighting in defence of the Alex saying it is a vital component of care in the country and that its 24 hour A&E will continue – April 2015.....</i>	<i>106</i>
<i>Join the march – April 2015</i>	<i>107</i>
<i>Fears for Redditch Patients after Worcester Meltdown – April 2015.....</i>	<i>108</i>
<i>Unite and March to save Alex say Campaigners – April 2015.....</i>	<i>109</i>
<i>Alex Doctors who resigned over safety fears are replaced – April 2015</i>	<i>110</i>
<i>Health Services at the Alexandra Hospital are ‘withering away’ say members of the Save the Alex campaign group – April 2015.....</i>	<i>111</i>
<i>Generous Hospital Donation – April 2015</i>	<i>112</i>
<i>Hospital Rally gets a lift from Sponsor – April 2015</i>	<i>113</i>
<i>Alex saved my life says crash victim – April 2015</i>	<i>114</i>
<i>MP Hopefuls give their Alex verdicts – April 2015</i>	<i>115</i>
<i>Alex Worker Desperate to help family in Nepal – May 2015.....</i>	<i>118</i>
<i>Crowds march to save Services at the Alex – May 2015.....</i>	<i>119</i>
<i>Hospital Chiefs look to private sector to tackle rising deficit – May 2015.....</i>	<i>121</i>
<i>Redditch Save the Alex Campaign not a Labour Party front – May 2015</i>	<i>122</i>
<i>Redditch’s Alexandra Hospital set for new CT scanner - May 2015</i>	<i>122</i>
<i>Shock Death Figures in Surgery at Alex – May 2015</i>	<i>123</i>
<i>Rumours over Alex Hospital Maternity cutbacks quashed – May 2015.....</i>	<i>124</i>
<i>Report on future of Alex ‘Already out of Date’ – A radical new five year plan for the NHS means the long awaited report into future services at the Alexandra Hospital is already out of date – May 2015.....</i>	<i>125</i>
<i>Alex Patients give it a thumbs up – May 2015.....</i>	<i>126</i>
<i>Patients say things are looking up at the Alex – May 2015.....</i>	<i>127</i>
<i>Health Chiefs introduce anti-Savile safeguards – June 2015.....</i>	<i>127</i>
<i>Alex Hospital Timeline – June 2015.....</i>	<i>128</i>
<i>Full Text of letter from Doctor’s Leaders in Redditch and Bromsgrove – June 2015.....</i>	<i>129</i>
<i>Save the Alex demands action for save maternity and children’s services – June 2015</i>	<i>130</i>
<i>MP to meet health secretary over Alex hospital crisis – June 2015.....</i>	<i>131</i>
<i>Doctors brand plans for Alex as ‘unsustainable’ – June 2015.....</i>	<i>132</i>

<i>Consultation should go ahead ‘without delay’ – June 2015</i>	<i>134</i>
<i>Doctors rally to back verdict on Alexandra Hospital plans - Doctors across Worcestershire have thrown their weight behind Redditch and Bromsgrove GP’s verdict that new health plans for the Alexandra Hospital are unworkable – June 2015</i>	<i>136</i>
<i>Alex Hospital – Doctors have “No Confidence” in trust to deliver change – June 2015</i>	<i>137</i>
<i>Watchdog hits out at ‘unsafe’ staffing levels in A&E – June 2015</i>	<i>138</i>
<i>‘Children at Risk’ as Inspector issues warning to health trust – June 2015</i>	<i>139</i>
<i>Health chiefs will plough on with changes – June 2015</i>	<i>140</i>
<i>Council leader throws weight behind Doctors – June 2015</i>	<i>141</i>
<i>Boost for Alex as new CT scanner installed – June 2015</i>	<i>142</i>
<i>Inspector wants to hear your views on Alex hospital – June 2015</i>	<i>142</i>
<i>Health Trust focuses on waiting times target – June 2015</i>	<i>143</i>
<i>Have your say on local health care in Redditch – June 2015</i>	<i>144</i>
<i>Patient safety comes first say health chiefs – June 2015</i>	<i>145</i>
<i>Heatwave sparks warning from Ambulance Service – June 2015</i>	<i>146</i>
<i>Have your say on the Alex when Inspector calls – July 2015</i>	<i>147</i>
<i>MP ‘Confused’ over services, says CCG – July 2015</i>	<i>148</i>
<i>Hospital protesters picket commissioners – July 2015</i>	<i>149</i>
<i>Alexandra Hospital surgeon sacked – July 2015</i>	<i>150</i>
<i>Penny Venables resigns as Alex health trust chief executive – July 2015</i>	<i>151</i>
<i>Get nurse jobs on the day – July 2015</i>	<i>152</i>
<i>Cuppa cheer as Alex salutes Redditch volunteers – July 2015</i>	<i>153</i>
<i>Emergency gynaecology cases transferred to Worcester as Doctor crisis hits the Alex – August 2015</i>	<i>154</i>
<i>Emergency gynecology services moved to Worcestershire Royal Hospital – August 2015</i>	<i>155</i>
<i>‘A slap in the face for the people of Redditch’ – Anger at latest manoeuvre by health trust – August 2015</i>	<i>156</i>
<i>Alex Ikea tweet ‘shockingly stupid’ – August 2015</i>	<i>157</i>
<i>Outrage over health trust bullying report – September 2015</i>	<i>158</i>
<i>People in Redditch to get chance to quiz health chiefs at Trust’s AGM – September 2015 ..</i>	<i>159</i>
<i>‘Chanel’s swim for children’s hospital – September 2015</i>	<i>159</i>

<i>Hospital trust running Redditch's Alex Hospital revises end of-year deficit prediction to £48 million – September 2015</i>	<i>160</i>
<i>Alex health trust losing £1million a week as chiefs meet to consider finance crisis – September 2015.....</i>	<i>161</i>
<i>Redditch doctors prescribing trip to Birmingham for treatment – September 2015.....</i>	<i>162</i>
<i>Birmingham trust says they're open to talk on future of Alex Hospital – September 2015 ..</i>	<i>163</i>
<i>Bullying calls from hospital staff still being taken by campaign group – September 2015...</i>	<i>165</i>
<i>Alexandra Hospital to host recruitment drive for nursing staff – September 2015</i>	<i>166</i>
<i>Alex Hospital staff take top awards as health trust celebrates key achievements – September 2015</i>	<i>167</i>
<i>Alex health trust misses A&E target for patients for 11th consecutive month – October 2015</i>	<i>168</i>
<i>Alex endoscopy unit under fire as 11 patients acquire infection – October 2015</i>	<i>169</i>
<i>Alexandra Hospital remembers a fine surgeon at renaming ceremony – October 2015</i>	<i>170</i>
<i>Honk your horn and join vigil against closure of Redditch's Alexander Hospital Maternity unit – November 2015.....</i>	<i>171</i>
<i>Redditch's top doctor calls on health trust to reverse maternity unit closure – November 2015</i>	<i>172</i>
<i>Maternity unit closure 'unethical' and against health guidelines says leaders of Redditch, Bromsgrove and Stratford councils – November 2015.....</i>	<i>174</i>
<i>We'll take this to the top – Outraged leaders are to take yesterday's closure of the maternity unit at the Alexandra Hospital directoy to the Secretary of State for Health, Jeremy Hunt - November 2015.....</i>	<i>175</i>
<i>Trip is at least half-an-hour to Worcestershire Royal by car – November 2015.....</i>	<i>176</i>
<i>Campaigners launch appeal for Alex legal fight – November 2015</i>	<i>177</i>
<i>Closure of Alex maternity unit a shock to Redditch MP Karen Lumley – November 2015</i>	<i>178</i>
<i>Redditch county councillor says Trust knew about staff shortages – November 2015.....</i>	<i>179</i>
<i>Alex's new end-of-life care suite named after former patient – November 2015.....</i>	<i>180</i>
<i>Top Redditch doctor wins award for work at the Alexandra Hospital – November 2015.....</i>	<i>182</i>
<i>Leaders take Alex maternity unit closure to the heart of Westminster – November 2015... </i>	<i>183</i>
<i>We are devastated for the women of Redditch and Bromsgrove' – midwives speak out over closure of Alex unit – November 2015</i>	<i>184</i>
<i>Alcoa staff help Alex garden tidy-up – November 2015</i>	<i>186</i>

<i>Alex supporter’s grand gesture to start challenge – November 2015</i>	187
<i>Leaders vow to sort out Alex problems – November 2015</i>	188
<i>Watch: Alex campaigner gets pie in the face – November 2015</i>	189
<i>Warwick hospital gets ready to welcome Redditch maternity cases with open event – November 2015</i>	191
<i>Leaders return after positive meeting with Jeremy Hunt over future of Alexandra Hospital – November 2015</i>	192
<i>New trust chief sought at Worcestershire Acute – November 2015</i>	193
<i>Future of Alex rests with Health Secretary Jeremy Hunt after top level meeting – November 2015</i>	194
<i>Maternity unit return is the aim says group – November 2015</i>	196
<i>£500 gift to boost Redditch Alex appeal fund – November 2015</i>	197
<i>Inspector puts Worcestershire Acute Hospital Trust in ‘special measures’ – December 2015</i>	198
<i>Campaigners call for resignation of health trust chairman – December 2015</i>	200
<i>Alex could run out of medical supplies – December 2015</i>	201
<i>Call for breakup of local health trust ‘as soon as possible’ issued by Redditch council and Karen Lumley MP – December 2015</i>	202
<i>Hope may be on the Horizon after tumult – January 2016</i>	203
<i>Trust signs up top doc trio – January 2016</i>	205
<i>Residents told to avoid A&E as demand on emergency departments in the county remains high – January 2016</i>	206
<i>Vomit bug warning to visitors at Redditch’s Alexandra Hospital – January 2016</i>	208
<i>More than 30 patients too large for scanners at Worcestershire’s hospitals sent elsewhere – January 2016</i>	210
<i>Hospital trust chairman Harry Turner’s resignation divides opinion in Worcestershire – January 2016</i>	211
<i>Worcestershire hospitals drawing up contingency plans for junior doctors strike – January 2016</i>	213
<i>Trust thanks after junior docs strike – Health chiefs at Worcestershire Acute Hospital NHS Trust have thanked staff and patients for their support following the 24 hour strike by members of the British Medical Association (BMA) – January 2016</i>	214
<i>Hospital recruitment event at the Alex in Redditch – January 2016</i>	215
<i>Junior Doctors call off 48 hour industrial action as talks continue – January 2016</i>	216

<i>NHS shake-up: Key services to be centralised in Worcester, the Alex retain A&E but loses maternity – January 2016</i>	217
<i>Emergency only plea as A&E crisis hits Worcestershire hospitals – January 2016</i>	218
<i>Alex recruitment event ‘busiest’ ever – January 2016</i>	219
<i>Alex is ‘sacrificial lamb’ say campaigners amid A&E concerns – January 2016</i>	220
<i>The County’s CCG’s unanimously back proposed plans for the future of hospital care – February 2016</i>	221
<i>Politicians keep up fight for Alex future – February 2016</i>	222
<i>Maternity services not returning to the Alex for the ‘foreseeable’ future – February 2016</i>	223
<i>All welcome: Warwick Hospital opens doors to Redditch mums-to-be – February 2016</i>	224
<i>Alex Hospital health trust signs up to four point to improve emergency care – February 2016</i>	225
<i>Campaigners question sums for new Alex – February 2016</i>	226
<i>Woman airlifted to Alex after falling in field near Studley – February 2016</i>	227
<i>Appeal for surgical robot to treat patients with prostate cancer at the Alex Hospital gets cash boost – February 2016</i>	228
<i>Junior doctors strike may affect some NHS services at Redditch’s Alexandra Hospital – March 2016</i>	229
<i>Trust running Redditch’s Alex Hospital taking part in programme to help improve end of life care – March 2016</i>	230
<i>Busiest day of the year for Worcestershire hospitals sees staff treat more than 600 emergency patients in one day – March 2016</i>	231
<i>Have your say on the future of healthcare services in Worcestershire – March 2016</i>	232
<i>Junior doctors to take part in ‘all out’ strike action against government contract – March 2016</i>	233
<i>Stay away from Redditch A&E unless it’s “life threatening” people told – April 2016</i>	235
<i>Almost 200 outpatients appointments cancelled due to strike action by junior doctors – April 2016</i>	236
<i>More than 300 cancelled outpatient appointments in Worcestershire as junior doctors in Redditch strike for the fourth time – April 2016</i>	237
<i>“Come clean” about downgrade of Redditch’s Alex Hospital, say campaigners – April 2016</i>	238
<i>Alex Hospital given exercise supplies for children with cystic fibrosis – April 2016</i>	239
<i>West Midlands Senate to consider future of emergency care at the Alex – April 2016</i>	240

<i>People told to only use A & E in an emergency ahead of junior doctor strike – April 2016 ..</i>	<i>241</i>
<i>Emergency cover affected for first time as junior doctors strike at Redditch’s Alex Hospital – April 2016.....</i>	<i>242</i>
<i>Resignations spark s downgrade fears at Redditch’s Alexandra Hospital – April 2016</i>	<i>243</i>
<i>Controversial maternity ward closure to remain in place until at least February 2017, say health bosses – April 2016</i>	<i>244</i>
<i>Trust welcomes possible fresh talks on junior doctors contract – May 2016.....</i>	<i>245</i>
<i>Redditch’s Alexandra Hospital pediatric department to close with services moved to Worcester – June 2016.....</i>	<i>246</i>
<i>‘A bad day for Redditch’ – shock as childrens’ unit at the Alexandra Hospital to close – July 2016</i>	<i>247</i>
<i>Trust denies claim A&E will shut – July 2016</i>	<i>249</i>
<i>Talks scheduled between Alex consultants and Redditch MP Karen Lumley – July 2016.....</i>	<i>250</i>
<i>“Allow your voices to be heard” say Tory councillors over the future of Redditch’s Alex Hospital – July 2016</i>	<i>251</i>
<i>Save the Alex Campaign want MP Karen Lumley to hold the meeting after the promise of an “open and honest discussion” – July 2016</i>	<i>253</i>
<i>Redditch MP Karen Lumley and council leader Bill Hartnett to hold public meeting on the Alexandra Hospital – July 2016.....</i>	<i>254</i>
<i>Save the Alex Campaign group to hold meeting next Monday, July 25th at 6.15pm - 2016</i>	<i>255</i>
<i>Probe over patients referred to private clinic after loss of service at Alex – July 2016</i>	<i>256</i>
<i>Redditch’s Alex Hospital to hold “come back to nursing” event – August 2016.....</i>	<i>257</i>
<i>Lifeline for heart patients marks two decades of service to the Bromsgrove and Redditch community – August 2016</i>	<i>258</i>
<i>From September sick children will have to travel to Worcester – August 2016.....</i>	<i>259</i>
<i>What does Redditch hospital ward closure mean for children? – August 2016.....</i>	<i>260</i>
<i>Hospital bosses may have to cancel operations as winter crisis looms for NHS – August 2016</i>	<i>261</i>
<i>Redditch cardiac service celebrates 20 years – August 2016</i>	<i>263</i>
<i>No gastro cover at the Alex in Redditch – the consultant’s on holiday – August 2016.....</i>	<i>263</i>
<i>Redditch doctor returns after Rio adventure – September 2016.....</i>	<i>264</i>
<i>The children’s ward at Redditch’s Alex Hospital is now closed – September 2016</i>	<i>265</i>

<i>Fears after children’s services are moved from Redditch’s Alex Hospital to Worcestershire Royal Hospital – September 2016</i>	266
<i>“We got the hospital but now they are taking it away, bit by bit” – September 2016</i>	267
<i>New chief’s pledge as Alex health trust in the dock over payment to staff – September 2016</i>	268
<i>Public consultation on Future of Acute Hospital Services in Worcestershire project expected to start in December</i>	270
<i>Acknowledgements</i>	271

Acknowledgements

In the research and compilation of this document the author acknowledges the following sources:

www.bromsgrovebmsggh.co.uk - Martin Stephens who digitised the Bromsgrove, Droitwich and Redditch Messenger for Bromsgrove BMSGH web

www.britishnewspaperarchive.co.uk – British Library Images

www.redditchstandard.co.uk - The Redditch Standard archives

www.redditchadvertiser.co.uk - The Redditch Advertiser archives

www.ancestry.co.uk